Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)
Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

DeafBlind Advisory Committee (DBAC)
Meeting by Zoom
Draft Meeting Minutes

April 26, 2022
Review of Meeting Protocol
Patricia Clark reviewed the protocol for participation in the DeafBlind Advisory Committee Meeting.

Voting Members Present
Sandra Miles, Department of Developmental Services (DDS) - Southbury Training School (STS); Wayne Seidel, Department of Developmental Services (DDS); Jesse Stanley, American School for the Deaf (ASD); Hana Tyler, Chair, Consumer Representative; Tara Brown-Ogilvie, Helen Keller National Center (HKNC); Barbara Cloonan, Parent; Karen Olson, New England Consortium on DeafBlindness (NEC); Erich Krengel, Capitol Region Mental Health Center (DMHAS); Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn, DeafBlind Association of Connecticut
Non-Voting Members Present 
Christopher Lassen, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Heidi Henaire, ADS-Bureau of Rehabilitation Services (BRS); Marjorie Santos, ADS-BESB Adult Services; Mary Johns, ADS-BESB Children’s Services
Voting Members Absent

Elise Arseneau, Oak Hill; Emily Morgante, Guardian; Al Sylvestre, Advisory Board for Persons who are Blind or Visually Impaired; Kathy Morgan, Guardian
Non-Voting Members Absent

Krystal Kelly, ADS-BESB Vocational Rehabilitation; Cheryl Cepelak, ADS-BESB Director (interim)
Others Present

Alvin Chege, ADS-BRS; Andrew Norton, ADS Legislative Liaison; Alan Gunzburg, Member of Public; Sue Pederson, Communication Advocacy Network (CAN); Zachary Moore, ADS-BESB; Patricia Clarke, ADS-BESB Interpreter Coordinator; Sue Shatney, ADS-BRS Deaf Counseling; Muriel Aparo, ADS-BRS; Cheri Byrnes, DeafBlind Association of Connecticut; Cheri Hembree, Communication Advocacy Network (CAN)
Introductions
Chairwoman Tyler called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m. and she asked Mr. Lassen to take a roll call of those who were present.
Approval of Minutes from January 25, 2022
Mr. Stanley noted that in the meeting minutes from October 26, 2021, DBSAN (DeafBlind Support and Access Network) is incorrectly indicated as DBSN two times.

MOTION: Mr. Stanley made a motion to adopt the January 25, 2022, minutes, seconded by Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn. Motion carried unanimously.

Old Business    
Update on DeafBlind Technology Program  
Mr. Lassen reported that there is an update in writing that will be shared. 
Please see Addendum A at the end of this document to review the report.   

Mr. Lassen reported that the Access Through Technology (ATT) Program has allocated a total of $117,156.00 for the current fiscal year. In the third quarter of this year (January 1, 2022, through March 31, 2022) services were provide to 7 consumers. 10 new devices, 11 accessory items, and 1 software packet were delivered to consumers. $1,998.00 was spent on assessments. $1,468.00 was used for equipment, upgrades, and replacement inventory. $945.00 was spent for installation and training. $3,804.00 was spent on administrative costs. The total amount spent in the third quarter on these and other items was $37,290.00.
There are currently 7 applicants receiving services. 4 consumers have received their devices and received the appropriate training. There are 5 individuals currently receiving training and 2 more waiting to receive their devices and receive training. Michelle Clarke continues to train 1 consumer on the Braille Focus 40. ATT has increased spending this year, however, $13,000.00 can be reallocated back to the national DeafBlind Equipment Distribution program to be used by other states that are short on funding. This amount is much smaller than the $70,000.00 that was reallocated in the previous year. 
New Business
FY 2022 3rd Quarter Expenditures

Mr. Lassen reported that the contact who tracks the DeafBlind Program expenditures has retired, an update was not provided to be shared at this meeting. Mr. Lassen reported he can obtain this information and share it with the group at a later time. Mr. Lassen reported there has been expenditures and that at least 3 invoices have been received related to services. 

Mr. Seidel questioned if at the next meeting the annual expenditures will be reviewed, and if a new budget will be proposed. 

Ms. Aparo reported that related to the ATT program, the funding is federally allocated. 
Mr. Lassen responded that the budget discussion at each meeting is meant to clarify the general state of the allocations made to the program. Mr. Lassen also shared that the contracts currently held will carry through the next fiscal year. 
Mr. Seidel reported he asked his question to ensure money is being spent in order to maintain funding moving forward. Mr. Seidel expressed his desire to review allocations to decide if those allocations should be continued or if adjustments should be made.

Mr. Seidel also mentioned that there are certain areas where year-after-year there are no expenditures. He would like to look forward and ensure that there is no funding lost in future years because funds are not being spent. 

Ms. Cloonan questioned if any member of the group had reached out to Oak Hill because it would be helpful to gain clarity related to connecting clients to services that Oak Hill has been allocated funds to provide.  
Mr. Lassen stated that he has not been able to connect with Oak Hill regarding their plans moving forward for next year. The last time he had contact with Oak Hill they indicated that they were anxious to start using funding again. At that time there were no concrete plans for resuming use of the funding. 

Mr. Lassen asked Ms. Cloonan, due to her connection with Oak Hill, to clarify if there have been any changes to access at Oak Hill related to the pandemic. Ms. Cloonan noted that there has not been much movement and that activities have been quite limited. Ms. Cloonan stressed that she does not know the answer to the question and would like Oak Hill to provide an update.

Chairperson Tyler questioned if there is an advocate to ensure clients are receiving services. Chairperson Tyler wants to know how it can be verified that services are occurring.

Ms. Cloonan stated that she can reach out to Oak Hill to gain input.
Ms. Miles stated that the Southbury Training School (STS) has had limited access due to pandemic restrictions as well. Ms. Miles stated that staff was restricted to working in one building, but this was changed approximately two weeks ago. This was because of changes to state mandates.
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn shared that COVID-19 has had a huge impact on the DeafBlind community. Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn suggested that case managers could be assigned to make sure there is an open line of communication and maintain clarity of information regarding the use of funds provided for services to take place. Chairperson Tyler expressed her agreement. 

Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn suggested that a new position be opened to facilitate conversation with service providers and ensure services are being delivered. Chairperson Tyler expressed her agreement. 

Mr. Seidel shared his appreciation of the conversation and noted that the conversation started around expenditures and the use of funds. He noted that that the pandemic has had an impact on the delivery of services and expressed interest in gaining clarity from service providers related to how the pandemic has impacted services. 

Mr. Krengel expressed surprise that Oak Hill is not present at this meeting. He is curious if the Oak Hill summer camp will be occurring because of the amount of money that is allotted for that service.

Mr. Lassen noted that in years past there was a process to determine how to allocate funds. He noted that long term contracts were creating in the past which creates a certain momentum moving forward. There is no annual decision point related to funding. Mr. Lassen feels this is the time when changes to expenditures should be discussed. Mr. Lassen acknowledged the impact of the pandemic related to Oak Hill.
Mr. Lassen stated that it is incumbent upon the grant recipient to manage and ensure that funds are being used appropriately. The voting membership of this committee should be responsible for determining if the grant money is being utilized correctly by grant recipients, but case management responsibilities are the responsibility of the grant recipient. 
Mr. Seidel reiterated that it is the job of this committee to ensure funds are allocated and spent. He also noted that his concern is that money is not being used and wants to find the best way to utilize the money and not have it go unspent year to year. 
Mr. Lassen noted that there is a challenge associated with some of the consumers of BESB-associated services, such as services facilitated by CAN, because consumers do not use American Sign Language (ASL). When a DeafBlind consumer is not a user of ASL there are barriers to accessing services like a Support Service Provider (SSP) due to inability or difficulty communicating. 
Ms. Santos elaborated on some of the challenges faced by clients who do not utilize ASL and the difficulties related to finding the right SSP for them to work with. Without an effective pairing between a consumer and SSP, services do not take place. This is often due to consumer hesitancy to utilize services consumers are not comfortable accessing. 
Ms. Brown-Ogilvie noted that SSP services can be utilized by individuals who experience a range of DeafBlindness. Ms. Brown-Ogilvie believes expansion should occur to meet those needs, but she also acknowledges that there are staff shortages that make it difficult to find SSPs that match consumers appropriately. 
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn questioned what the Rehabilitation Services Administration (RSA) is or what it refers to. Ms. Santos provided an explanation as to what RSA is and a brief history of its development. 
Report on BESB/BRS meeting about DeafBlind classification
Ms. Santos reported that she is unable to pull information from the current computer system used by BESB to identify all potential DeafBlind clients for outreach. Currently the system BESB uses does not have that ability. A discussion was had about identifying individuals with DeafBlindness with the information that BESB already has obtained, and Ms. Santos is working to access that information. There is a spectrum of people who could potentially be identified as DeafBlind in the registry. BESB /BRS are adopting the Helen Keller National Center Act definition of DeafBlindness to identify individuals with DeafBlindness. If these individuals can be identified, then additional services can be provided. 
Ms. Henaire noted the BRS does have a way to identify DeafBlind individuals within a range of categories. BRS has this information on hand. There is a DeafBlind Network meeting occurring soon and it is a Vocational Rehabilitation-specific program where BRS has already identified individuals who are DeafBlind. 
Meeting Dates for 2022 (Review – 7/26/22, 10/25/22)
Ms. Tyler reviewed the upcoming meeting dates. 
BESB Program Updates
Mr. Lassen reported that a regular update procedure is being developed as each department within BESB is represented in these meetings. Moving forward updates will be provided by each department. 
Ms. Johns shared that her role in BESB Children’s Services is to facilitate DeafBlind students access to resources, curriculum, and services. 

Bylaws Update
Mr. Norton reported that he is not aware of the existence of bylaws for this group. Mr. Norton reported there are several groups associated with BESB that use bylaws that can be utilized to create bylaws for this group. The most recent membership rules Mr. Norton was able to locate for this group are approximately 40 years old. Mr. Norton believes that these regulations should be redesigned. If bylaws were to be written for this group, they would have to work within the context of membership regulations that are out of date. Mr. Norton feels like the current representatives of this group are appropriate but questioned how to improve representation of the DeafBlind community on this committee. 
The DeafBlind Association of Connecticut, currently represented by Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn, would like their president to be a member of this group. 

Mr. Stanley questioned if DeafBlind individuals are required on this committee according to the regulations Mr. Norton has reviewed. Mr. Norton stated that they are not but with updated regulations and bylaws this can be changed. Mr. Norton did make note that to establish new regulations and bylaws it will take an extended period of time.
Election of New Member
Mr. Lassen reported that when Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn was elected she represented a different entity than she now represents. This item was added to gain clarity regarding membership categories and requirements due to the change in representation of entities. The DeafBlind Association of Connecticut would like a representative from their group on this council. This used to be Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn. Mr. Lassen believes this position should be filled. Mr. Lassen questioned Mr. Norton on how this should work. 
Mr. Norton stated that there is not a regulation related to the question posed by Mr. Lassen. If the committee would like to replace Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn as she is no longer the president of the DeafBlind Association of Connecticut that seems appropriate. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Stanley, seconded by Mr. Krengel, to accept Ms. Cheri Byrnes as a member of this committee representing the DeafBlind Association of Connecticut as she now serves as its president. The motion passed unanimously.
MOTION: A motion was made by Mr. Stanley, seconded by Ms. Miles, to accept Ms. Lisa Flaherty-Vaughn as a member of this committee representing the DeafBlind Support and Access Network (DBSAN). The motion passed unanimously.

Report from the Chair

Chairperson Tyler stated she does not have anything to report.
Announcements
Ms. Flaherty-Vaughn announced that she and Mr. Stanley will be holding a DeafBlind retreat on August 15, 2022, through August 20, 2022. There will be 30 DeafBlind campers and 60 DeafBlind staff attending.
Adjournment
MOTION: Ms. Hembree moved to adjourn the meeting at 12:09 a.m. and Mr. Krengel seconded.  Motion carried unanimously. 

NEXT MEETING DATE: July 26, 2022, at 10:00 a.m. via Zoom
Addendum A:
ACCESS THROUGH TECHNOLOGY

4TH YEAR- PERMANENT PROGRAM

QUARTER 3

JAN 1, 2022 – MAR 31, 2022

We have been allocated $117,156 for the 2021-2022 year. 

Services this quarter JAN 1, 2022, to MAR 31,2022 were provided to 7 consumers 

10 new device, 11 accessory items, 1 software and 0 upgraded device were delivered to the consumers.  

Quarter 3












  $1,998.16


Assessments






$30,468.52


Equipment/upgrades/inventory




     $944.87 


Installation/Training





  $3,804.78


Administration cost





Total spent in for Quarter 3 was $37,289.67 

Presently we have a total of 7 applicants that are receiving services.  4 consumers have completed receiving their devices and training.  We currently have 5 individual receiving training and 2 individuals waiting to receive their devices and training.   Michelle Clark continues to train one of our consumers on the Braille Focus 40 provided to a consumer from the ATT program.  We have increased our spending this year, but still find that we could reallocate $13,000 in funds back to the NDBEDP to be used by other states that are short. 

This amount is much smaller than the $70,000 reallocated in 2019-2020 and the $46,800 in 2020-2021.  
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